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SOCIETY OF DISTRICT COUNCIL TREASURERS

President: Norma Atlay, CPFA
Date: 10 March 2016

Dear Sir, 

Technical Consultation on New Homes Bonus March 2016

‘Sharpening the Incentive’
This letter is in response to the consultation document published by the DCLG on 17 December 2015 regarding the technical consultation on New Homes Bonus. The Society of District Council Treasurers has a membership of 182 Chief Financial Officers from district councils nationally. We welcome the opportunity to respond to the consultation on sharpening the incentive of the New Homes Bonus scheme and our response seeks to represent the views of the membership of the Society.

Sharpening the Incentive
If the objective is to maximise delivery of housing growth, the Government have to look at other factors that will ‘sharpen the incentive’. Local authorities are well placed to help the Government achieve this objective. The Housing debt cap, the controlled use of Right to Buy receipts, the cuts to New Homes Bonus, however, all work against local councils supporting the Government’s housing agenda.

Changes are needed to the planning system and measures need to be put in place to enable councils to unlock sites with consent that developers are not delivering. Changes to the New Homes Bonus scheme will not, in isolation, deliver more homes.
Transition

We feel strongly that whatever new scheme the Government introduce, there must be protection for those councils who have delivered significant housing growth and stand to lose a significant proportion of this essential funding stream. For some, investment decisions will have been made on the longevity of this funding. Others will have used the funding to balance the budget out of necessity. In order to plan and absorb the reduction, Councils will need time and protection will be essential. Another option to assist councils would be to align the implementation of the new scheme with the introduction of 100% local retention of business rates in 2020
The Government has included New Homes Bonus allocations within the Core Spending Power measure which has masked the impact of the reductions in RSG and resulted in many Councils now using receipts from New Homes Bonus to fund core services.  If there is to be a reduction in the funding received under the New Homes Bonus Scheme, it is suggested that the reduction is shown within the Core Spending Power measure and Transitional Funding is provided.
Principles
We would urge that the new scheme maintains all the qualities and principles of the existing scheme in terms of transparency, fairness, simplicity, powerfulness and predictability. If the total funding available is smaller,  for the incentive to be ‘sharper’ and ‘fair,’ the payments need to reward areas for delivering housing growth, whilst also recognising that some authorities are either constrained due to poor demand for housing or geographical restrictions. 
Timescale

The SDCT urge that once the consultation responses have been considered, the government’s consultation responses and final proposals are issued without delay to give local authorities as much time as possible to plan for any changes as part of their MTFS reviews and budget setting process for 2017/18. There are a lot of different options, some of which would have a significant impact on income e.g. for those authorities that don’t have a local plan in place.
We hope the comments we have made in this response will inform the final agreed scheme and that the Government will give serious consideration to the points we have made about our ability to delivery housing growth. We would be very happy to work with the Government to help achieve a solution and assist with the transition of this significant change to Local Government funding..
Yours faithfully

SDCT Executive

